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M I N U T E S

CONVENE MEETING:

At 4:02 PM, the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Gidget Terpstra in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Shoubee Liaw, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Mr. Dick Stucky, and Ms. Gidget Terpstra were present. 

Mr. Alan Smith represented the Office of the Attorney General. 

CONSENT AGENDA:

Chair Gidget Terpstra asked the Board to consider approval of the Consent Agenda.  


Motion 06:37:
Mr. Dick Stucky made a motion that the following Board Minutes be approved as written:





June 1, 2006         
June 9, 2006       

June 14, 2006              June 26, 2006       

June 28, 2006

Ms. Shoubee Liaw seconded the motion, which was approved unanimously by the Board. 

INTRODUCTIONS (ITEM 6):
Due to the Board’s commitment to attend the New Student Welcome at 4:15 PM, Chair Terpstra asked that agenda items be rearranged in order to continue Board business in a timely manner, beginning with Item No. 6, Introductions.
President Lambert announced that Mr. Roger Olstad, present in the audience, has been appointed to the Board by the Governor, and will begin serving his term on October 1, 2006.  Mr. Olstad has worked at the University of Washington, served on Shoreline’s Presidential Search Committee and currently serves on the Lake Forest Park City Council. 
President Lambert introduced Acting Vice President for Administrative Services, Mr. Stuart Trippel, Acting Vice President for Human Resources, Ms. Bernice Vonnegut, and confirmed that the new Interim Director of Development is Ms. Ritva Manchester.  

REPORT:  FOUNDATION UPDATE (ITEM 7):

President Lambert reported that the Shoreline Community College Foundation held its first meeting of the academic year last evening.  Topics included the College’s short-term directions and how the Foundation might support those efforts.  President Lambert has proposed that the College provide funds to hire a consultant to review the Foundation’s efforts and, for purposes of giving, get a generalized sense of how Shoreline is perceived in the community.  He wants to know if the College Development Office is staffed appropriately to undertake significant fundraising efforts.  Without a Strategic Plan, it is difficult to approach the Foundation Board to ask for support.  President Lambert would like to offer every student some level of scholarship, which he feels would enable Shoreline to become more competitive.  He also wants to look at opportunities for planned giving and estate planning.  
President Lambert reminded the Board that the 2006 Student Success Breakfast is November 9, 2006.  

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD (ITEM 5):

Mr. Donald Schultz, representing the Puget Sound Automobile Dealers Association Foundation (PSADA), presented a check to Shoreline Community College in the amount of $100,000.  This donation will be used to retain an architect to begin design work on expansion of the Automotive Training Center.  This gift will be matched by the State of Washington and is just the beginning of the matches to be made to build the expansion.  
ADJOURN TO RAY HOWARD LIBRARY FOR NEW STUDENT WELCOMING EVENT:

At 4:15 PM, Chair Gidget Terpstra announced that the Board would adjourn in order to attend the New Student Welcome event in the Library. 
RECONVENE IN REGULAR SESSION:

At 4:45 PM, Chair Terpstra reconvened the meeting, asking if there were any other persons wanting to comment during the Open Comment Period.  No one else made a request to speak
REPORT:  ENROLLMENT UPDATE:

Interim Vice President for Student Services, Dr. Andrea Rye, reported that Shoreline’s FTE totals stand at just over 300 FTEs behind last year’s FTE enrollment.  On Saturday, September 23, a group of staff members called 650 students who had not yet paid, to encourage them to arrange for payment of tuition.  An additional 125 calls were made to potential students who had made appointments to register.  Over 250 students have come to the College over the past two days to pay tuition.  

Ms. Gidget Terpstra asked if there were any students who could not afford to pay.  Vice President Rye said that is often the case with Shoreline’s students who try to balance resources then find they can’t meet the payment deadlines.  Tuition has become prohibitively expensive.

Mr. Dick Stucky asked who contacts a student once s/he has registered.  Dr. Rye replied that the College has piloted an early alert system which focused on students who, based on scores, appeared to be in trouble.  Instructors contacted those students specifically to assist with efforts to improve their grades.  Professor Karen Toreson added that she teaches online and attempts to reach each student who does not “show up” online.  She either calls, leaves a message, or uses email.  Dean Susan Hoyne recommended that if the instructors cannot connect with students the staff is ready to do so. 

President Lambert said Shoreline built the 2006-07 budget based on the forecast that the College would be behind last year’s FTE count by 200.  Each year the FTE count has dropped and President Lambert is committing the College to place a greater emphasis on retention.  The College is also working on a coding issue, which may be causing incorrect counting of students.  He also said there may be an option of counting international students as FTES.  AAG Alan Smith is researching the feasibility of this option, which, if it is available to Shoreline, would ease the extent of rebasing.  
Chair Terpstra noted Shoreline is down 300 FTES, but asked how many the College currently has. Dr. Rye replied that the current status for the College is 1822 annualized FTES, with a headcount of 7155. Ms. Shoubee Liaw asked how these students can be retained.  Vice President Rye answered that making students aware of services and support systems and encouraging them to use those service is a key.  The College plans to offer a one-credit course, paid for by Shoreline, specifically designed for that student.  Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson said she would like to see in the next few months a report on what promotion is being done.  
President Lambert continued that counting international students as FTES would impact faculty tied to international program budgets with regard to tenure.  This will be brought back to the Board for further discussion. 

Director of Communications, Ms. Judy Yu, added that she has been placing advertisements on AM and FM radio, on various channels of Comcast Cable, and placing ads in the education sections of newspapers, as well as producing ads for Odyssey Days.  

REPORT:  ODYSSEY DAYS:

On October 13 and 14, Shoreline will host the first-ever Odyssey Days in Washington.  Shoreline is the first Community College in the nation designated as a training center for alternative fuels.  President Lambert encouraged the Board to promote this event. Chair Terpstra said she plans to attend the event.  Information is available on Shoreline’s website www.shoreline.edu. 

REPORT:  SCC FACULTY:

Professor Karen Toreson, Faculty Federation President, offered congratulations to Ms. Terpstra in her role as Board Chair.  Professor Toreson said the current Board has been exceptional in terms of interaction with the campus as a whole.  Faculty appreciate the time, effort and caring for the institution that the Board has exhibited.  
Faculty are stepping up to prepare for the first day of the quarter, which starts tomorrow; again, they are grateful for the opportunity to start fresh each year.  Challenges are ahead and faculty are willing to work collaboratively.  Faculty feel they need to support students in classes now.  They are the priority for faculty.  Faculty are willing to work on enrollment, but the students in the classroom are essential to them and is where they want to be.  Again, there are many, many committees.  
Professor Toreson continued that she was pleased that Professors Larry Clark and Bob Biesiedzinski received the faculty excellence awards, presented to them at Opening Day ceremonies.  She said that, while there are a number of new full-time and pro-rata faculty, as an overall trend, tenure lines are declining.  

She thanked administrative exempt staff who are parking off-campus to allow more spaces for faculty, staff and students to park.  This is especially important for part-time faculty who need speedy access. 

She voiced some concerns about the College budget, but said faculty feel confident about the new leadership team.  

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis asked for further information about declining tenure lines.  Professor Toreson explained that tenure line positions are decreasing nationally, along with an increase in adjunct faculty.  Mr. Dick Stucky asked if RIF was again a concern of the faculty.  Professor Toreson replied that, when large budget reductions are mentioned, it is natural for employees at all levels to have that worry on their minds.  It can be a worry, she said, but the faculty are trying to move forward 
REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED:

Chair Gidget Terpstra recognized Ms. Peggy Lytle, noting this would be her last official Board meeting in her role as Chief Shop Steward.  

Ms. Lytle said it would be her last meeting, and that Ms. Sharon Wines would assume the duties of Chief Shop Steward, including attending Board meetings.  
Ms. Lytle continued that, as the quarter begins, it has been an exciting time at Shoreline, helping faculty prepare for the year.  She also reported that the classified contract has been completed and ratified by the membership.  A mail-in vote was conducted, which was successful.  She explained some of the provisions of the contract.  She then noted that Mr. Mark Durfee, a Shoreline employee for 32 years, was recipient of the College’s first “Star of the Year” award, presented at Opening Day ceremonies.
Ms. Shoubee Liaw said the campus looks beautiful, the best it ever has and asked Ms. Lytle to pass this information along to the staff responsible. 

Concluding her remarks, she said she has enjoyed all the years in her role as Chief Shop Steward, and has been coming to Board meetings for a long time.  Chair Terpstra presented a bouquet of flowers to Ms. Lytle while the audience gave her a round of applause. 

REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:


Associated Student Body President, Mr. Matt Fitzsimmons, began his report by saying it is an honor to be at the Board meeting and nice to meet everyone.  He is looking forward to the year ahead.  He distributed a roster of the student leadership to the Board. 
During the summer, the new student government members participated in student leadership training.  Student Programs is in transition due to Director Scott Saunders’ retirement, which Mr. Fitzsimmons felt provided a good opportunity for introspection and new ideas.  

Mr. Fitzsimmons mentioned the international students reception, which was attended by 150 new students this year.  He wants to work to build relationships between international students and domestic students with the goal of more integration campus-wide.  Another goal is to improve communication with students.  A table will be staffed once a week in the library to provide information for students, and give them updates on campus activities as well as receive input from them on what they’re thinking.  Other goals of Mr. Fitzsimmons are to improve recycling efforts and work toward subsidized bus passes for students.  
Discussion turned to use of transit passes by students.  Students from Snohomish County cannot currently use a Seattle Metro transit pass on Community Transit buses.  Mr. Fitzsimmons will research transit options for students. 

Mr. Stucky said he spoke to a student recently whose goal is to provide van service through local automobile dealers.  

REPORT:  SCC PRESIDENT:

President Lambert thanked Ms. Lytle for her service to the College in her role as Chief Shop Steward.  The classified have gone through some tough times, but the smooth process executed for the ratification of the contract may be a reflection of the growth that has occurred.  President Lambert clarified that Ms. Lytle will continue to be a Shop Steward.  

He summarized activities and initiatives which occurred over the summer, including his and Dean Berta Lloyd’s attendance at the September 14 Washington Learns information session.  The State Board for Community and Technical Colleges has taken a position on behalf of the system, so the Board will not need to, as they had offered at the August 22 Special Board meeting.  

On the subject of advocating a new four-year university in Skagit County, the Higher Education Coordinating Board held a hearing which President Lambert could not attend so he asked Dean Gillian Lewis to go.  She advocated for the two-plus-two model as a better approach to address the need to increase baccalaureate rates, with focus on the applied sciences areas.  The University of Washington has stated that it can meet the needs of students in north Snohomish County.  Again, President Lambert stated that his position is to fill the seats of existing institutions before building a new higher education institution.  The SBCTC has not yet taken a position, but it is his understanding that they are favoring the two-plus-two model.  He is monitoring this development and will keep the Board apprised.  The regional presidents have asked their respective Boards to hold a joint meeting.  The tentative date is November 9, 2006, 5:00 p.m. at Edmonds Community College. 

President Lambert also met with Superintendent of the Shoreline School District, Ms. Sue Walker, and they both are interested in holding a joint meeting between their respective Boards.  Chair Terpstra said she would like to see a closer relationship between the College and the School District. 

This summer, too, a number of internal initiatives have occurred.  There may come a point when the College must decide if we can have a presence at Lake Forest Park.  The lease is due to end in 2008, and though there is an assumption by the leaser that the lessee (Shoreline Community College) will continue for five years, the terms of the agreement are not the most beneficial to the College.  At some point, President Lambert said, he will come to the Board with the pros and cons.  
It is President Lambert’s hope for Opening Day to feature as many students as possible to emphasize to staff it is students for whom we are working at Shoreline.  “Sustaining Our Community Through Mindful Choices” is the theme.  Shoreline has been a statewide leader with regard to globalization, diversity and equity.  Environmental leadership is a new thrust.  Across the campus, plant operations will be reviewed with the purpose of lowering the carbon footprint, committing to better recycling, and creating a bigger role to build awareness in the community.  The Environmental Committee will be reinvented to make recommendations to the president.  

The College will begin to address completion of internal records, such as the Strategic Plan, which, because it has not been updated, may have affected Shoreline’s ability to receive capital project funding.  Another basic document, the Master Plan, must be at the forefront for planning and coordination with the community.  Common course numbering is also a hot issue throughout the system.  
On a positive note, Shoreline has been recognized for offer the best Honda program, and has been selected as one of 12 “grammy” programs in the nation.  

The Board asked if the Music Department equipment that was stolen was replaced.  Vice President Backes replied that it has been replaced and the Board members will be provided with a CD or DVD produced on that equipment once it is up and running.  The security level which was requested was installed, and is part of the overall cost of the equipment.  
President Lambert referred to several dates of importance to the Board, including the joint Board meeting scheduled for November 9; the Faculty and Staff of Color Conference scheduled from November 1 to 3 in Vancouver, Washington; and the ACCT Legislative Summit scheduled from February 12 to 14, 2007,  in Washington, D.C.  

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson suggested that the College’s collaboration with the School District be well-publicized in the paper.  

Mr. Dick Stucky thanked the Board and staff who helped serve lunch to the K-12 participants on August 29.  He estimated about 1000 lunches were served and Shoreline’s Deans, Vice Presidents and Board members all helped, which made it run smoothly. 

REPORT:  CHAIR, BOARD OF TRUSTEES:

Board Chair Gidget Terpstra offered congratulations to Mr. Roger Olstad, noting he will join the members at the table at the next Board meeting. 

She commented that Mr. Jeffrey Lewis is leaving but he brought a wonderful perspective to the Board, based on his representation of the business community.  He led the Board through difficult decisions, which ultimately led to selection of Shoreline’s new President.  

Mr. Lewis said the record will show that he was involved in the resignation of one President and hiring of another.  The Board has had to address challenging financial issues, but adopted budgets that were balanced, prudent and responsible.  What the record won’t show, he said, is that he met some remarkable people and had the opportunity to know more about the College than most citizens.  He will continue to let the community know about Shoreline Community College.  He also appreciated getting to know his fellow Trustees and they have grown close.  
President Lambert thanked Mr. Lewis for his service on behalf of the faculty, staff and students, saying he appreciated Mr. Lewis support of his interim and permanent presidencies.  

Chair Terpstra read Resolution No. 95, Commending the Service of Trustee Jeffrey Lewis.  Mr. Alan Smith then asked the Board to formally make a motion to adopt the resolution.

Motion 06:38:
Ms. Shoubee Liaw made a motion that the Board of Trustees adopt Resolution No. 95, Commending the Service of Trustee Jeffrey Lewis.  


After a second by Mr. Dick Stucky, the Board voted unanimously to adopt Resolution No. 95. 

Chair Terpstra noted that this past year the Board has done many things.  She commented that the Opening Day, held September 25, was wonderful.  She thanked the Foundation for arranging the receptions to introduce President Lambert to the community.  She wished the faculty and staff good luck as Fall Quarter 2006 begins. 

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson asked President Lambert if he had obtained any more information from the September 7 TACTC Conference.  President Lambert replied that, though data confirms overall perceptions of the community college system are positive, the message is to encourage and strengthen ABE/ESL programs.   
NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for October 25, 2006, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Motion 06:39:
Mr. Dick Stucky moved that the September 27, 2006, Board of Trustees meeting be adjourned.
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the motion, which was approved by unanimous “aye” vote of the Board. 







Signed ___________________________ 








Gidget Terpstra, Chair
Attest:  ______________, 2006

___________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary
